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I strongly support the proposed legislation to impose a levy on plastic bags. It is a proven, effective measure to reduce plastic waste. Plastic waste is a major and unnecessary component of the waste stream; it imposes a huge cost to waste management systems; it poses a proven threat to wildlife; it is a common, unsightly and intractable pollutant. 

I believe in the longer term we should eliminate all plastic packaging that can’t be reused.

Revenue from a levy should be used to minimise the impact of, and educate about, environmentally hazardous waste in Australia.

The introduction of such a levy in Ireland has been a huge success, drastically reducing the number of plastic bags used there. I hope it has the same effect here. Certainly, there are a great many Australians who support the idea - a Roy Morgan survey last year found 79% of Australians are in support of such a levy.

I believe, and the Irish experience demonstrates, that the levy will work to change people's behaviour.  Only people who forget to bring a bag of their own will have to pay the levy, and in that sense, the levy is “optional.”

One of the most important reasons to reduce plastic bags use is that discarded plastic bags in the marine environment pose a significant and proven danger to wildlife, including fish, whales and dolphins and, in particular, turtles (noting that all species of turtle are listed as threatened or endangered). It would seem that these animals mistake floating plastic for jellyfish. 

About one million tonnes of plastic is produced in Australia annually. Plastics are made from petroleum products; the ingredients are mainly crude oil, gas and coal. The production of plastic is a contributor to greenhouse gas emissions. Reducing production and use of plastics will help to slow global warming. 

The majority of plastics do not break down easily, if at all. It has been estimated that some plastic will persist for over 500 years in the oceans. Further many of their breakdown products are bio-persistent and toxic. 

Many plastic bags don’t find their way to a landfill, but instead litter our environment. The rubbish collections from rivers, wetlands and beaches consistently find plastic wrapping and containers as one of the most numerous and persistent items collected. 

Due to their resistance to breaking down, plastic bags end up wrapped around the roots of bushes, blown against fences in our neighbourhoods, or choking drainage systems.

To my knowledge, due to the nature of plastic bags and their high level of contamination once they enter the waste stream, they cannot have a secondary re-use in the way that some plastics such as drink containers do when they are converted into crates. 

Plastic bags are an unnecessary product, particularly the plastic bags provided by shops. Shoppers can either supply their own bags or pay the levy (hopefully for a more durable bag that can be reused).

A plastic bag levy is a proven and effective solution to a long-standing problem. It doesn’t impact unfairly on the poor or disadvantaged and serves to improve the state of our fragile ecosystems. I urge the committee to support this initiative and recommend that the Parliament enact it quickly.
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